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EVALUATION OF THE EVIDENCE

The Board of Appeafs has considered all of the evidence
presented, including the testimony offered at the hearings'
The Board has also considered all of the documentary evidence
introduced in this case, as well as the Department of Economic
and Employment Devefopment's documents in the appeal file.

FINDINGS OF FACT

The claimant was employed by Fort Howard Cup Corporation as a
nrinr hclner from approximitely May 1-9, i985 until he was

iischarged on or about october 30, L987 ' The cfaimant was

discharged far refusing Lo take a drug screening tesL in
violation of company 'po1i cy and the d-irect order of hi s
supervisor.

The cfaimant worked the third shift, from 11:00 p.m. to 7:00
a.m. On the evening of October 29, L98'l , one of the set up
persons in the print shop, George Purnell, wenL into the men's
ioom right outiide the- print - shop where the claimanL and

others iorked and immediately noCiced a scrong smefl of
marijuana in the men's room. He reported this to his super-
visor, Robert Strickfand.

The employer has a very strict policy against the use of any
drugs on the premises and this policy is post.ed on all of the
bulietin boards all around the plant. upon hearing this. report
Mr. strickland suspected the claimant and two other lndavl-
duals working Ehat night, based on his observations of thelr
behavior. earlier thai evening Mr. Strickfand had been looking
for the claimant who was to meet with him for a performance
evaluation. This was a weekly meeting in which Mr. strickland,
the claimant and two other persons were present. Although the
claimant knew about this meeting in advance, he was Iate for
the meeting because he had been in the men's room, the very



same men, s room where the marijuana smoke was reported. when
the cfaimant finally arrived for the meeting, the supervisor
noticed that the cfaimant kept dozing off during the meeting
and could not pay attention, even though there were onfy four
people in the room and the whole focus of the meeting was the
claimant, s evaluation. The employer afso noticed that the
claimant appeared gtassy eyed, was dragging his feeL, and had
a dazed look.

Mr. Strickl-and reported these observations and his suspicions
to his supervisor, Mefvin Maflory. Mr. Mallory was head
supervisor of the third shitt, had been trained in drug
testing and had the authority to order employees, whose
conduct was suspect, to submit to a urinalysis test. Although
the claimant had never specifically signed a consent, the
empfoyer's posted and written policy, which had been in effect
since 1985, was that "where circumstances, accidents, or other
workplace conditions justify, the company wiIl require such
testing Idrug testing program] of current employees. " See
empfoyer's exhibit B-1. Therefore, in accord with that policy,
on the evening of october 29, Mr. Mallory conducted a drug
screening test on one of the other suspect employees, but by
the time he could locate the claimant the shift was over and
the claimant went home. The claimant was notified on the next
day, october 30, L987, to report for Ehe urinalysis test but
he flatly refused to do so. Again the claimant was reminded
that he had to take the test and was qiven further time, untif
the following Monday, to report to take the urinalysis test.
The claimant refused to take such a test and he was conse-
quently discharged.

CONCLUS IONS OF LAW

The issue of whether and under what circumstances a company
can require an employee to submit to a drug screening test, is
a dj-fficult one, but one that is occurring with more and more
frequency, in unemployment insurance faw as wefl as other
areas of the faw. In a recent Board decision. Fitzqerald v.
oldham Associates, 234-BH-88, (April 8, 1988), the Board dealt.
with this issue in some detail - In that. case, the Board
concfuded that the claimant, s refusal to submit to a urin-
alysis test was not misconduct or gross misconduct, within the
meaning of section 5 (c) or 5 (b) of the faw because the urin-
alysis program in that case was unreasonable. However, based
on the same reasoning used in the oldham case, the Board here
reaches a different conclusion, namely that under these
circumstances, the order to take the test was a reasonabfe
order and the claimant's refusal constitutes gross misconduct
within the meaning of section 5(b) of the Iaw.



As in in the EI@LL case, this case deals with a private
employer, not a government empfoyer. Therefore constitutionaf
issues are technically not refevant. However, the crucial
issue that the Board examined in that case and which is
equalfy applicable here is whether or not the employer's rule
requiring a drug screening test was reasonable. The dispo-
sition of that issue is based largely on a balancing of the
potential foss of privacy of the employee versus the
employer's legitimate concern for safety in the workplace.- In
Fitzgerafd, the Board considered the foflowing eight factors
in reaching it.s conclusion that the requirement of the drug
test was not reasonable, noting that if any of the factors had
been different, the Board may have reached a different
conc fus ion

1) The claimant was not informed of any urinalysis
program at the time he was hj-red;

2) the cfaimanL had a good work record;
3) the claimant had had no accidents on the job;
4) the claimant was not engaged in an extremefy

hazardous occupation such as truck driving;
5) there was no indication that the claimant was

impalred by the use of drugs on the job;
6) the urinalysis program could not detect drug-related

job impairment;
7) the program could be used to detect numerous other

personal aspects of the claimant's personal life
which he could ordinarily expect to remain private;

8) the testing program reguired an invasion of the
cfaimant's personal bodily privacy.

Looking at these factors ic becomes cfear that there are
important differences between the facts in Fitzgerafd and the
facts here. First, the drug test in qlqzderaIl- was t otaf}y
arbitrary and random, requiiing no suspiE-ous acts or evidence
of impairment of the employee whatsoever. This is very dif-
ferent from the situation here where the claimant was
evidencing s)rmptoms of drug impairment which were personally
observed by his supervisor and had also earfier been in an
area that smelfed from marijuana. Second, afthough the claim-
ant may not have been informed of the drug program aE the time
he was hired, the evidence is uncontroverted that he knew of
the program or shoufd have known of the program welf in
advance of the incident on october 29th. The policy had been
in effect since 1985, was posted on 2? bulletin boards, and
that policy made it cl-ear that an employee coufd be required
to take a drug screening test if circumstances justified it.
The Board concludes that the facts in this case clearly
justified such a request by the employer glven the behavior of



the claimant. Third, although the claimant was not engaged in
an extremely hazardous operation, he did work in a print shop
around large pieces of equipment; therefore, the employer's
concern about safety was legitimate and understandabl-e.
Fourth, the supervisor testified that the procedures for the
urinalysis test were set up to insure bodily privacy as much
as poss j-b1e. The employees took their own sampJ-es and the
tests were performed in the medical facilities of the
employer. Employees were allowed to take the samples, seal Up
the bottles and label them in total privacy.

Given the particular circumstances of this case, the Board
concludes that the employer's request for the claimant to
submit to a urinalysis test was a reasonable request and that
the claimant's refusal to take the test, after being given tw"
chances to think about it and two warnings, w?s gross
misconduct, connected with his work within the meaning of
Section 6(b) of the law.

DEC]S]ON

The cl-aimant was discharged for gross misconduct, connected
with the work, within the meaning of Section G (b) of the
Maryland Unemployment fnsurance Law- He is disqualified from
receiving benefits from the week beginning November L, ;gg7
and until he becomes reemployed, earns at ]east ten times his
weekly benefit amount and thereafter becomes unemployed
through no fault of his own.

The decision of the Hearing Examiner is reversed.
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